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He wouldn't have been over-excited about his 

prospects for 2021 - the Drier stable didn't look 

to be housing any stars like Beach Beauty (five 

Gr1's) or Val De Ra (three Gr 1's). 

The Vodacom Durban July probably wasn't in 

his thinking. Quite probably wouldn't get a ride 

in SA's most famous race.  

Still, what an honour to be attached to such a 

revered trainer as Dennis Drier. In the late 60's, 

the now veteran conditioner started his career 

as assistant to his late-great uncle Syd Laird 

and took out his own licence in August 1977. 

His record includes over 2000 winners - that 

figure reached in 2018 - as well as a July  

winner in 1992 (Spanish Galliard) and an 

astonishing eight  Gr 1 Gold Medallions. 

The latest came with Tempting Fate last year 

and it prompted me to write in July last year 

that Dennis was worthy of induction into  

racing's "Hall Of Fame." (to Page 2) 

When jockey Sean Veale toasted in the New Year he probably had two 

wishes - not to contract Covid-19 and continue his successful  

association with master trainer Dennis Drier, writes David Mollett. 

A good year for ‘Rascallion’ Veale  

Pic—Chase Liebenberg 
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So the fact that Dennis has kept faith with Sean 

over the years is testimony to his faith in the 30-

something rider to deliver the goods when it 

matters - like Tempting Fate at Scottsville. 

Sean also rides for another veteran trainer, 

Vaughan Marshall, and his thoughts on this 

year's Durban July suddenly took an upward 

surge last Saturday. Rascallion's second place 

in the Daily News put his hat firmly in the ring 

for the July. 

Indeed, those who were around the winner's 

enclosure area last Saturday said that Sean - 

the gelding's likely big race pilot - looked more 

excited in second box than Grant Van Niekerk 

next door on Linebacker. 

Rascallion's improved run didn't come as a  

surprise. Vaughan Marshall said he felt the 

Sledgehammer Stakes came too soon after his 

gelding and trip from Cape Town. I wrote in 

May's Turf Talk column: "I am quite happy with 

my voucher of 4-1 a place (five places with 

Lance Michael) about the son of Vercingetorix." 

Of course, the Marshall-Veale link paid an early 

dividend at Greyville on Saturday when they 

teamed up with four year-old, Black Knap, to 

win the Gr 3 Lonsdale Stirrup Cup. The Dynasty 

gelding relished the step up to 2400m. 

The Star-of-the-Show last weekend was  

unquestionably War Of Athena with Muzi Yeni 

reeling off his sixth consecutive feature win on 

Paul Matchett's gallant three year-old.  

I remember Syd Laird (Blimey, this dates me!) 

telling me that three year-old fillies were the 

hardest to keep on the boil. Take a bow, Mr 

Matchett. 

Muzi Yeni partnering Got The Greenlight in a 

workout at Turffontein on Sunday suggests 

there is little chance of the popular jock  

switching to War Of Athena. There has been 

plenty of speculation on the subject on social 

media. 

Even so, I wonder if Muzi has nightmares of the 

filly grabbing his mount in the final strides on 

July 3? 

So - with the likelihood that the owners will give 

their own greenlight to run in the July - it leaves 

Paul Matchett with a jockey to find. 

If I was the Randjesfontein trainer, I'd be on the 

phone to champion jockey, Warren Kennedy, 

offering him the ride. 

Now Warren is a loyal guy and he said "next 

stop the July" after She's A Keeper had won the 

WSB 1900 but does he really believe that 

Gareth Van Zyl's filly (merit-rating 96) can beat 

War Of Athena (merit-rating 122)? 

S'manga Khumalo, who has won on the  

Summerhill-bred daughter of Act Of War, could 

also be in the mix. But could the rider of 2013 

victor, Heavy Metal, do the weight?  (to Pg 4) 

A good year for Sean Veale—from Page 1 

Rascallion wins Graduation Plate. Pic:Wayne Marks 

War Of Athena Woolavington (Candiese Lenferna) 
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All very intriguing, yet the July quartet is already 

in my mind. Double float Rascallion and Got 

The Greenlight, hard to imagine the latter not 

making the first four. 

Many will be disappointed that the Cape's  

equine idol, Kommetdieding, found the Marshall 

duo too smart for him in the Daily News. He still 

turned in a top effort, but there seems little  

reason the places will be reversed if the colt 

runs in the July. 

The July hopes of The Gatekeeper, Copper 

Mountain and Netta (five lengths behind War Of 

Athena) all went out of the window.  

The market is beginning to take shape and we 

can expect some hefty bets to be placed once 

the final field is announced on June 22.  

One of the best moments on Saturday came 

with Top Me Up Holly's win in the fourth race.  

Tipped at the end of last weekend's Turf Talk 

preview, the Alyson Wright inmate was shown 

as a 16-1 chance in early prices on Tellytrack. 

The filly eventually started at 10-1 but only paid 

R6,90 on the tote. 

The reason for my optimism? The three year-

old is out of one of Lammerskraal's best mares, 

Aquila Rapaz (by Western Winter). 

Proof that Bosworth Farm Stud are housing a 

stallion of note in Skitt Skizzle has been  

advertised by the exploits of Tierra Del Fuego 

(six wins) and Tropic Sun (four wins including 

the Sycamore Sprint).  

Now also doing her part is Heather Adamson's 

four year-old filly, May Queen, who notched the 

fifth win of her career at Turffontein a fortnight 

ago. 

If you're a Highveld mare owner and don't want 

the expense of travelling to the Cape, there is a 

son of Jet Master right on your doorstep. 

 

A good year for Sean Veale—from Page 2 

She’s A Keeper Warren’s July ride? (Candiese Lenferna) 

FILL A SPACE LIKE THIS, HERE, FOR 
THE PRICE OF A FACE MASK! 

mail: editor@turftalk.co.za 
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Lot 75 

(continues Page xx) 
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THE PAUL MATCHETT-TRAINED WAR OF 
ATHENA landed her sixth Graded race in 
succession and second Grade 1 when  
pulling away from five classy rivals at  
Hollywoodbets Greyville on Saturday in the 
Grade 1 Woolavington 2000, writes David 
Thiselton on www.goldcircle.com.   
 
And she has in no uncertain terms vindicated 
the high marks owner Dr Rose Waterman-
Wentzel gave her when first meeting her. 
Dr Waterman-Wentzel has been around horses 
from the age of six and said, “I was at the Sale 
and I particularly looked at the Act Of War  
progeny. He was a brand-new stallion and I had 
just bought a lovely young Act Of War colt for 
my daughter and he will go overseas to the 
U.K. as her next ‘forever’ horse. 
 
‘When selecting a horse, after the conformation 
inspection, for me, it is all in the eye and finally, 
and most importantly, if the horse ‘speaks’ to 
me.  If that happens, that horse is coming home 
with me. War Of Athena was coming home with 
me and that was the end of that.” 
 
Rose and her husband Roy Wentzel had 
watched her breeze up gallop earlier and had 
liked that too, “her action was beautiful”. 

However, Rose’s buying method for dressage 
and eventing competition has always been to 
view the horse and then wait and see whether 
there is any communication between herself 
and the horse. In War Of Athena’s case there 
was. 
 
The racing industry is in fact “brand new” to 
Rose but she has been involved in dressage 
and eventing her whole life and her daughter 
Major Waterman, was short-listed to be a  
member of the British dressage team at the 
Olympics but sadly her horse developed a 
problem with his foot and had to be withdrawn. 
 
Roy has been a racing fan for decades and was 
a prominent owner in Zimbabwe for some 30 
years where his horses were trained in Harare 
by Paul Matchett. 
 
He had been out of the game for about 15 
years when receiving a phone call from his son 
suggesting it was time his colours were seen in 
the winner’s enclosure again. He met Rose  
during this period in the racing wilderness. 
 
Roy’s son duly bought him a horse called Senor 
Lizard for Roy’s birthday who went on to win 
three races. (continues Page 8) 

War Of Athena ‘spoke’ to Rose 

Roy Wentzel and Dr Rose Waterman-Wentzel meet Act Of War at Summerhill recently. 



7 

 



8 

 

Rose recalled, “It was as I became involved in 
the racing world I decided to become a colour 
holder and owner, and so it began. We now 
have twenty horses, including 4 broodmares!” 
 
One of the first horses Roy and Rose bought 
together was Twilight Moon (below). They 
bought this Wylie Hall colt for R20,000 at the 
BSA KZN Yearling Sale and after a Listed win, 
a G3 win and a G2 second forMatchett he was 
sold to Hong Kong for R2m. 

Rose’s eye for and affinity with horses must be 
one of the keys to the couple’s eyecatching 
pink and black colours  becoming such a  
familiar sight in the winner’s enclosure. 
 
Another current Act Of War three-year-old who 
must have spoken to her at the Sales is Battle 
Force. He has won five of his last six starts and 
is one of the favourites for Saturday’s G1  
Golden Horse Sprint. He was purchased at the 
KZN Yearling  Sale for R130,000. 
 
War Of Athena faced her sternest test on  
Saturday up against a strong representative of 
Cape 3yo form, Princess Calla.  

She beat the latter as a two-year-old in the 
Grade 1 Thekwini Stakes but Princess Calla 
was having only her second start in that race. 
Princess Calla had plenty of supporters and 
they had a moment of hope when she moved 
up strongly in the straight after War Of Athena’s 
trusty stablemate Only The Brave, also owned 
by Roy and Rose, had set no more than a 
steady pace.  
 
However, War Of Athena still had plenty in the 
tank. She treated Princess Calla’s challenge 
with contempt and drew away from her in  
effortless fashion to win by 2,10 lengths. 
 
The small filly will now be attempting to emulate 
the great Igugu by winning the Triple Tiara, the 
Woolavington and the Vodacom Durban July in 
one season. To add to the parallel between 
these two horses, both of them were bought at 
the Emperor’s Palace Ready To Run Sale and 
to date War Of Athena’s only defeat in her  
official sophomore season has been in the race 
attached to that Sale, the Emperor’s Palace 
RTR Cup, and that race was where Igugu  
suffered the only defeat of her SA career. 
 
The stark difference between the pair is  
purchase price, Igugu, a daughter of Galileo, 
fetching R1 million and War Of Athena going for 
a paltry R30,000, testament to Rose’s equine 
instinct and Roy’s racing knowledge, a lethal 
combination.  
 
Muzi Yeni faces a Vodacom Durban July choice 
that will make him the envy of every jockey in 
the country. He is attached to both Got The 
Greenlight and War Of Athena. The Wentzels 
will be hoping he stays aboard their filly as they 
will have a headache trying to find a jockey of 
Yeni’s calibre able to ride at 52kg.  

 Athena ‘spoke’ to Rose—from Page 6 



9 

 



10 

 



11 

 



12 

 

          The home of   Horizon (SAF), by Dynasty 

The very last yearling by Arrowfield Stud’s 
champion sire Redoute’s Choice was  
offered for sale this morning at the Magic 
Millions National Yearling Sale and will have 
every opportunity to succeed having been 
snapped up by Waller Racing / Mulcaster 
Bloodstock for A$210,000. 

Bred and offered for sale by Arrowfield, the colt 
(above) is the second living foal of La Fouine 
Tail (Jpn), a winning grand-daughter of Sunday 
Silence from Champion Japanese 3YO Filly 
Fabulous La Fouine. 
  
Redoute’s Choice died in March 2019, but his 
sons and daughters continue to build his  
legend, on the track and at stud. 
 
So far his exceptional record reads: three  
General Sire Premierships, two Broodmare Sire 
titles, 178 stakes-winners worldwide, 39 Group 
1 winners, 11 Champions, progeny earnings 
approaching $180 million, 82 million-dollar 
yearlings, 12 Group 1-siring sons and the dams 
of 120 stakes-winners. 
 
His influence as a sire of sires is headed to a 
new exciting phase with a raft of outstanding 
young sire sons set to have racing progeny in 
the future including: The Autumn Sun 

(Arrowfield) , King’s Legacy (Coolmore), Ala-
bama Express (Yulong), Pariah (Arrowfield) 
and Prague (Kia Ora Stud). 

  
www.breednet.com.au 

 
Redoute’s Choice has of course left a big  
impression on SA racing as well.  
 
Mike de Kock has had a trio of G1 winners by 
the sire - all owned in their racing days by the 
late Sheikh Hamdan bin Rashid al Maktoum - in 
Majmu, Mustaaqeem, and Rafeef. 
 
The latter two were full brothers out of former 
Equus champion sprinter National Colour and 
made history on 6 May 2017 when they both 
scored a maiden G1 win on the same afternoon 
at Turffontein.  

 
Mustaaqeem took the SA Nursery (then a G1), 
and a couple of hours later Rafeef (above) won 
the Computaform Sprint.  
 
Dual G1 winner Wylie Hall is another son of  
Redoute’s Choice to have been highly  
successful on the track over here. Both he and 
Rafeef are now making their mark at stud, so 
the impact of this champion sire on our racing 
will continue to be felt in the years to come. –tt      

Last Redoute’s Choice goes to auction  
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Preakness winner Rombauer has a workout ahead of this Saturday’s Belmont Stakes over 
2400m, the final leg of the US Triple Crown.   

Rombauer revving up for Belmont 
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Douglas Whyte hopes he has found the key 
to unlocking further success from Noble  
Desire (right) as the gelding bids for back-to
-back wins in the first section of Wednesday 
evening’s (2 June) Class 4 Morrison  
Handicap (1200m) at Happy Valley. 
 
Outlining race experience and gear tweaks as 
catalysts for the five-year-old’s breakthrough 
achievement last month, Whyte remains  
optimistic of the Irish-bred galloper’s ability to 
take another step forward. 
 
“He’s been knocking at the door for a while now 
and he just needed to get his head in front at 
the right time which he did but I think  
incrementally he’s just improved with each run. 
 
“He used to be pretty awkward and he would 
hang in and get his head up but racing’s taken 
its toll on him and he’s just got better with every 
run,” Whyte said. 
 
Bought for HK$1.4 million out of the 2019 Hong 
Kong International Sale (July), the son of  
Footstepsinthesand will step away from gate 10 
against 11 rivals with Matthew Poon retaining 
the ride. 
 
“He seems to be running pretty consistently 
with it (shadow roll) on and he’s not as keen as 
he was with blinkers, so I’m hoping it’s done the 
trick,” Whyte said. 
 
Assigned 121lb for tomorrow night’s task, Noble 
Desire will dip to 119lb thanks to Poon’s local 
jockey allowance for freelance riders, which he 
will be without when he collects his 250th Hong 
Kong win.   
 
“I’m probably going to have to leave it up to 
Matthew (Poon) again – the gates open and 
things unfold, he’s not a horse that you can be 
too tactical on and he’s certainly not a stop and 
start type of horse. 
 
“He needs his momentum built up and to get 
into a rhythm, so I’ll leave it up to Matthew – he 
seems to be getting on really well with him, so I 
won’t be changing it too much,” Whyte said. 
 
Since mid-2020, the 48-rater has shuttled to 
and forth from the Conghua Racecourse,  
located approximately 200km north of Hong 
Kong. 
 

“I think there’s a lot less pressure at Conghua, 
you get a horse like him that does a little bit too 
much in the mornings but he seems to go up 
there and come back a different frame of  
minded horse, he has a lovely coat on him 
when he returns and I think in general he’s a 
happy horse up there,” Whyte said. 
 
Whyte’s saddled 29 wins this term, bolstering 
his tally with thanks to a purple patch of form in 
early May, collecting six wins from 19 runners, 
spaced across three race meetings.  
  
Wednesday’s (2 June) nine-race fixture at  
Happy Valley kicks off at 12.45pm SA time with 
the Class 5 Wing Lok Handicap (1000m). 

 
www.hkjc.com 

Whyte’s Desire is hungry for more  

Enquiries: Jo Knowles on 083 399 6353 

joknowles.ems@gmail.com 
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